
 SOUTH WOOTTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Parish Assembly held at 7.00pm on

Friday 13th April 2012 at South Wootton Village Hall
PRESENT:  Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr J P Smallwood,  Mr M Narborough, Rev D Tate,  Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs D Gotts, Mr I Jordan, Mr A Evans, Mr R Williamson, Mr B Clapham, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk), Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk) and 22 Parishioners who signed the attendance list. Also Borough Councillors Mrs E A Nockolds & Mr N Daubney
APOLOGIES: Mr D Steward-Brown (Vice Chairman), Mr D Gerrard & Miss D Scott.
Mr Price explained that unfortunately, Mr Steward-Brown was absent from the evenings meeting, as he had suffered a stroke and was still recovering.

CHAIRMAN’S INTRODUCTION: Mr Price opened the meeting by welcoming all in attendance. The register was circulated around for signing by the Parishioners.  Mr Price explained that South Wootton Parish Council has 15 members who meet on the 2nd Tuesday of each month; he also explained that there are four separate sub-committees which meet every 3 months and the Planning Committee which meets fortnightly. 
Mr Price asked the Councillors, the Clerk and Assistant Clerk to introduce themselves and to outline their roles on the Parish Council. Mr Price explained that each Committee Chairman would then give a brief outline of their area of work during the past year and this would be followed by a question and answer session. Mr Price introduced Councillors Elizabeth Nockolds and Nick Daubney who said they would be happy to answer any questions after the meeting. All parishioners were invited to cheese and wine at the end of the meeting. 
Mr Williamson spoke briefly about the “Party in the Park” scheduled for 2nd June 2012. Mr Williamson explained that the main funding for the event was coming from the sale of raffle tickets and informed people that tickets could be purchased at the end of the Assembly.

ASSETS: Mr Narborough stood as Chairman of the Assets Committee and explained that the Parish Council is responsible for 109 Allotments situated along Grimston Road; He stated that all plots are fully let and charged at £20 each per year.  Mr Narborough stated that there is currently a waiting list of 40 people; however of those, only one or two are South Wootton residents. 
Mr Narborough said that a lot of work had taken place at The Village Green. He said that a footpath and new posts had been put in to ensure that parents and children can walk safely to the two schools. The cost of the work was confirmed at £8,500. 
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The Village Hall is also covered by the Assets Committee and Mr Narborough reported that 100 new banquet style chairs had been purchased, and confirmed that an additional 50 more would be purchased in the new financial year. New flooring in the toilets and an updated flushing system in the Gents toilets have also been installed. 

Mr Narborough commented that the Village Hall Car Park had also had money spent on a new drainage system. The cost of the work was confirmed at £5,000. 

Mr Narborough stated that PV Solar Panels had recently been installed on to the Parish Office roof. It was said that savings on energy costs would be made in the future.

Mr Narborough finally commented regarding Wootton Park and explained that he is the Vice Chairman of the Wootton Park Association. He said that Wootton Park is used by the football club and said that the Pavilion takes a lot of looking after. Mr Narborough said that work is hoped to take place at the Car Park, to bring it up to date and to allow extra cars to park. 
Mr Narborough asked if there were any questions, there were none. 
FINANCE: Mr Jordan referred to the Summary of Accounts which had been circulated to Parishioners. He stated that the Finance Committee meets four times during the year to discuss each quarter Accounts, in December of each year, the Committees puts forward their budget requirements. 

Mr Jordan explained that in December 2010, the budget was set the same as the previous year, so there would be no additional charge to householders. He said that the precept was then received in April 2011 and that money was to last until 31st March 2012. 

Mr Jordan explained that the Parish Council sets aside funds to pay for certain things.

Each item is monitored by use of a simple system of Receipts and Payments. Each item is coded with a voucher number and reconciled each month to the Bank Statement. Mr Jordan explained each of the columns on the Summary sheet and advised that 3 years information is provided to enable people to compare. The figures in the right hand column were explained to be the new 2012/13 Budget. 

Mr Jordan went through each service and explained the expenditure and income received. Mr Jordan also explained the various transfers to be made to the various Fund Accounts; he informed that the Community Development Fund is used for Projects – this year funds will be used to pay for the newly installed PV Panels. Mr Jordan gave a brief explanation of how the PV Panels would save the Parish Council money and was pleased to say that in the short time since installing, 400 units of energy had been produced at a 43.3p per unit, making £160 in just a few weeks. Mr Jordan referred to the nett totals and confirmed 
The total expense for the year was 

£   83,859


The precept for the year was                    
£   96,660
The Surplus was




£   12,801
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Mr Jordan explained that the surplus funds would cover the cost of the new Car Park renovations at Wootton Park, the purchase of the PV Panels, the replacement of the tractor mower and the purchase of 50 additional Banquet Style Chairs. 
Mr Jordan confirmed that the funds of the Council as at 30th March 2012 were £153,037, subject to Audit and VAT to be claimed back. 

Mr Jordan advised that the figures were roughly the same as last year, he provided a brief explanation of the Tax Base and stated that the precept figure had worked out to be £300 less than the previous year. Confirmation was given that householders would continue to pay £60 for a Band D property. 

Opportunity was given to ask questions with regards to the budgets.
Mr Peter Locke enquired why the administration costs amounted to half of the expenditure. He stated that he felt that the figure was perhaps a little high. Mr Jordan confirmed that the figure includes Salaries and Expenses, National Insurance Payments, Staff Pensions, Stationery, Electricity at the Parish Office, etc and a recently purchased finance computer. Mr Locke requested that the Parish Council provide him with a detailed breakdown of the costs. Mr Jordan confirmed that a breakdown of costs would be forwarded to Mr Locke.

There were no other questions. 

PLANNING: Mr Evans introduced himself as the acting Chairman of the Parish Council’s Planning Committee. He explained that The Planning Authority for the area is the Borough Council and stated that they send Planning Applications to the Parish Council for consideration.
The Parish Council is a consultee and delegates its powers of comment to the Planning Committee. The Planning Committee comprises of 8 Parish Councillors who meet fortnightly.

Last year the Planning Committee dealt with 39 Planning Applications, (April to April).

Of these, the committee supported 35 applications and objected to four. Of these the Borough Council agreed with two of the objections but approved the other two.

The Borough Council has put forward the Local Development Framework projecting large developments of housing in South Wootton. The Parish Council’s Planning Committee and the full Council shall always maintain the importance of the village identity through the Village Design Statement, even though it is appreciated that some development is needed to meet the growing needs of local residents. Mr Evans said that the Planning Committee is also responsible for Highways matters such as pot holes in the road, overgrown hedges etc which are immediately reported directly to the Highways department of the County Council. The main agenda remains the safety of all those using our roads and pedestrians going to local schools and services.  Mr Evans confirmed that at present a new crossing is being developed near to the Nursery Lane/ Common Lane junction, which is hoped, will alleviate problems of crossing Nursery Lane for children and parents going to and from the schools. The footpath has been extended at Common Lane making that area safer for pedestrians going across The Green. 
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The County Council has indicated that the speed limit between Green Lane (Grimston Road) and Edward Benefer Way is to be reduced to 30mph.Mr Evans confirmed that a new lay-by has been developed opposite the Post Office/Chip Shop and Chinese Take-away to provide safer parking for those visiting these services.  
Finally, Mr Evans stated that the Planning Committee is also concerned with the upkeep of Footway Lighting and Public Rights of Way. 

Opportunity was given to ask questions.

Mr Walters commented regarding the Lay-by opposite the Post Office and pointed out that Commercial Vehicles are left parked there over night. Mr Evans stated that he had also noticed the problem and confirmed that the matter would be looked into. 
Mr Stuart Blood raised questions regarding the 30mph speed limit along Castle Rising Road and asked if white painted roundels could be put on the road.  Mr Jordan spoke as a retired Senior Police Officer and confirmed that the matter had been raised before. He said that the area is a built up area, with street lighting, therefore all motorists should be aware that the limit is 30mph and unfortunately repeater signs and roundels are not permitted.

Mr Mills enquired about the new 30mph speed limit proposed between Green Lane (Grimston Road) and Edward Benefer Way and asked if it had already come into force. 

Confirmation was given that County Councillor Derrick Murphy, had recently signed the traffic order, but the matter was still within the Consultation Period.

Mrs Daphne Petts asked if there was any movement with the Local Development Framework. Mr Price confirmed that in November 2011, South Wootton Parish Council had sent in objections to the size of the proposals. He stated that in addition to this Bidwells had produced a joint document, from South Wootton, North Wootton and Castle Rising Parish Councils, also objecting to the proposed development.
Mr Price confirmed that the Parish Council is now awaiting the Borough Councils “Preferred Options”, these were said to be released September time.

Mr Price confirmed that as a response to the objections, it is hoped to see a reduction in the number of new homes.

Finally, comment was made that South Wootton Parish Council is still in talks with North Wootton and Castle Rising Parish Councils to see if additional reports should be submitted to the Borough Council.

POLICY: Mr Smallwood confirmed that at present the Parish Council employs 8 members of staff. He stated that one function of the Policy Committee is to ensure that all staff members are appraised, and to look at the Salary structures for Individuals. Mr Smallwood stated that particular attention is given to Health and Safety Policies to ensure they are up to date. He said that staff training issues are addressed, to ensure adequate training is provided. It was said that various courses such as First Aid and Chainsaw courses all require completing and funding.
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Mr Smallwood informed residents that one of the most important things to come into force recently is the Localism Act. He said how it will apply to Parish Councils is not fully known although he does have a copy of the  Plain English Guide to the Localism Act, should anyone be interested to see it.

Mr Locke enquired about the Localism Act and asked for a brief explanation of some of the key issues.  Mr Smallwood said that within the Localism Act there is a section detailing the “Right to build”. Mr Smallwood said that in view of the large developments proposed for South Wootton, he felt that a right not to build may be useful. Mr Smallwood confirmed that the proposed development certainly poses a threat to the identity of South Wootton. 
QUESTIONS: Mr Price thanked the Chairmen of the Committees for their presentations and asked if there were any questions.

Mr David Hankinson spoke regarding South Wootton in Bloom and wished to comment that the area looks great. It was confirmed that the South Wootton in Bloom team, of which three Parish Councillors are members had successfully achieved a Silver Gilt award for their efforts during last year and congratulations were given to them. 
Mrs Amanda Barnes enquired about the possibility of siting a new litter bin at Broom Close, just off Blackthorn Road.  Comment was made that rubbish is often dropped in that area and Mrs Barnes felt that a litter bin may alleviate the problem. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the request would be looked in to.

Finally, Mrs Barnes commented regarding the work which is hoped to take place at the Car Park on Wootton Park and asked for clarification of the location. Mr Narborough explained that a few bushes would require cutting back, to extend the use of the area. It was confirmed that the new Car Park area would not impinge on the existing mound. A brief discussion took place regarding the possible materials which may be used. 
There were no other questions for the Parish Councillors.

BOROUGH COUNCILLORS:
Cllr Daubney referred to the elections which were held in May 2011, and stated that both he and Cllr Nockolds had visited every road in every village. Cllr Daubney gave their thanks for returning them as Councillors. 
Cllr Daubney stated that he chose to become a Councillor because he wanted to change and improve things. He was pleased to report that the Borough Council had a successful year and had remained within Budget.

Cllr Daubney stated that good things are happening in South Lynn and confirmed that in June 2012, Construction of houses and Commercial Development will commence.

Cllr Daubney said that Retail within the area remains under pressure, however informed that “Let’s talk shop” workshops had been held to hopefully improve the retail situation.
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It was confirmed that the Borough Council is also working with the Education Authority and with leaders of schools, to encourage an increase in performance. It was said that schools in West Norfolk have generally performed quite poorly.

The Borough Council has joined forces with the County Council to put money into the Technical Block at the College of West Anglia.
Mr David Hankinson enquired about the Proposed Incinerator and asked what the current position is. Cllr Daubney confirmed that the Contractor has been awarded to build the Incinerator, however confirmed that the Borough Council is still opposed to it. Cllr Daubney stated that there are still concerns regarding the health implications and said that the contractors owe it to the public to provide reassurance that it is safe.
Comment was made that the Incinerator is not good value for money and it was said that possibly within two years better recycling facilities will be available. Cllr Daubney confirmed that he is speaking to various Technology Companies, who can make better use of waste.

Cllr Daubney commented that as the County Council is putting forward the application, they shouldn’t also be the Planning Authority.

Mrs Daphne Petts asked what the Borough Council is doing to help young people get jobs. Cllr Daubney said that the Borough Council is trying to attract new business as well as to retain what is already here. He said that resource is given to the College and to Universities locally. 

It is hoped to re-stimulate Self Employment and encourage entrepreneurs. 

Mr Peter Locke enquired about the Marina and felt that the river is a great resource and that a Marina would boost the local area. Cllr Daubney said that unfortunately nothing will happen quickly. He said that it is hoped to finalise plans with the Conservative Board to allow platoons in the river to allow the mooring of boats.

Cllr Nockolds thanked residents for their continued support and gave a brief outline of her work on Cabinet with Cllr Daubney. She stated that she is Cabinet member for shared services and external relations, working with North Norfolk and Breckland Councils. 
Cllr Nockolds said that the Borough Council has joined forces with North Norfolk District Council, Breckland Council and Broadland Council to deal with Car Parking.

Cllr Nockolds also deals with the Museums, Sports, Arts and Allotments.

Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the Olympic Torch coming to South Wootton on 4th July 2012 and gave a brief outline of the planned route. She said that it is hoped that a Celebration will take place in the afternoon, with school children attending a tea party on The Green.
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Mrs Doreen Harwood enquired about the Parking issues at the Queen Elizabeth Hospital and asked if anything could be done to alleviate problems. Cllr Daubney confirmed that parking is a problem, however said that the Hospital Trust needs to work to find a solution.  Cllr Nockolds informed residents that she is a hospital employee and she said that Car sharing, or perhaps the use of the Green Bus Circular to the Hospital could be an option.
There were no further questions

SOUTH WOOTTON IN BLOOM: Mrs Albinson spoke regarding South Wootton in Bloom and informed residents that the group is not operated by the Parish Council, but is a voluntary group. She said that at present there are 10 committee members, plus an extra 10 helpers. She said that extra helpers are needed to help manage the three roadside beds and the hanging baskets at the shops at St Augustines Way. Mrs Albinson confirmed that the baskets at the shops were owned and watered by the South Wootton in Bloom team.

Mrs Albinson said that the Borough Council kindly helps with donations of compost and plants and a small grant is also received from the Parish Council. 

Mrs Albinson said that to keep the Village looking so well, a few extra hands are needed between now and mid summer. Mrs Albinson requested that if anyone thought they had spare time to help could they speak to her after the meeting.
CONCLUSION: Mr Price thanked everyone present for attending and closed the formal part of the evening at 8.05pm, inviting everyone to stay for cheese and wine which had been kindly arranged by Mrs Albinson.

Chairman







                         April 2013
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